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Service providers who plan to participate in the Affordable Connectivity Program (ACP) can submit election
notices to the Universal Service Administrative Company beginning December 27, 2021. Service providers
who already participate in the Emergency Broadband Benefit (EBB) Program do not need to file an ACP
election notice unless they wish to add service areas or connected devices to their EBB offerings.

Existing EBB Providers

EBB Program participating providers will automatically transition to the ACP on December 31, 2021. At that
time, existing providers can offer their EBB Program service plans and any of their other internet service
offerings on a voluntary basis to households enrolling in the ACP in their approved EBB Program
jurisdictions. To begin providing ACP service on December 31, 2021, existing providers do not need to
submit documentation or otherwise update information with USAC. However, USAC and the FCC may
require additional election information from existing providers after the enactment of final program rules.

Existing EBB providers will not receive new SACs and SPINs. Their EBB SACs and SPINs will be used for ACP.
If an existing EBB provider would like to offer ACP service in additional service areas or add new connected
devices to their EBB election notice, they must submit an ACP election form.

Existing EBB providers who do not want to participate in ACP should email ACProgram@usac.org to inform
USAC of their withdrawal from the program.

ACP Election Process

Service providers who do not participate in the EBB Program but wish to participate in the ACP, should
complete the ACP election form and submit it, with all necessary documentation, to ACProgram@usac.org.
Please review the Get Started page on USAC’s website for more information.

FCC Approval

For Non-ETCs service providers that want to participate in the ACP and did not participate in the EBB
Program must receive FCC approval, before filing an election notice. Service providers should visit the FCC
website and click on Provider Application Approvals for detailed application requirements and instructions.
During this time the application is accessible on the FCC's website.

Existing ETCs can use their ETC designation order to qualify and do not need to submit a separate FCC
approval request in the states in which the provider has an ETC designation.

Reimbursement

USAC will continue to use the SAM.gov registration for reimbursement. Please register with SAM.gov (to
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register, follow this SAM.gov guide). USAC cannot process an election notice without an active SAM.gov
registration since providers cannot receive reimbursement without an active SAM registration.

For More Information
To learn more about the ACP and to learn how to get started in the program as a service provider,

visit USAC’s website.

Need Help? Contact Us!

For questions about the Affordable Connectivity Program, service providers can visit USAC.org and
consumers should visit ACPBenefit.org. For general program support, service providers should
email ACProgram@usac.org.
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